
SOIL TEST RESULTS 

In a previous article I discussed the reasons for soil testing and 
the proper procedures for taking soil samples.  Over the years, I 
have sent quite a few soil samples to the Penn State Laboratory, and 
I usually receive the results within one week of mailing the samples.  
Let's say that we have taken soil tests, sent them to the lab, and 
just received the results in the mail.  Now what?   
 
There are several certified labs that perform soil testing for 
Pennsylvania farmers.  Each one reports their results in a slightly 
different format.  There is no right or wrong format.  We just need 
to keep this in mind when reading the results, especially if we have 
used more than one lab over the years.  One item that we need to pay 
particular attention to is the units of measurement.  For example the 
amount of Phosphorus in the soil can be reported as Phosphorus in 
Parts-Per-Million (ppm), as Phosphorus in Pounds-Per-Acre (lb/ac), or 
as P2O5 in Pounds-Per-Acre (lb/ac).  For comparison the information 
needs to be in the same units.  If we have results listed in multiple 
units, there are conversion factors to be used so that we are 
comparing apples to apples.   
 
When reviewing the soil test results, perhaps the first item to look 
at is the soil pH.  As we recall from science class, a pH of 7.0 is 
neutral, below 7.0 is acidic, and above 7.0 is alkaline.  Soil pH is 
important because it affects the way plants take up nutrients.  There 
may be adequate nutrients in the soil, but if the pH is not in the 
proper range, those nutrients are not in a usable form.  For most 
crops the target pH is 6.5.  Some crops such as alfalfa and barley 
are less tolerant to acidic soils, therefore 7.0 is the target pH for 
these crops.  Also, most herbicides are more effective when soil pH 
is in the neutral range.   
 
The most common way to raise the pH of acidic soils is to apply lime.  
Most soil test results list the amount of lime needed to bring the pH 
to the target.  On a Penn State report this recommendation is for a 
one time application over a three year period.  The neutralization 
reaction between lime and the soil is a slow process.  To correct the 
soil pH for a particular crop, the lime should be applied several 
months prior to seeding.   
 
The next item on the report is the amount of Phosphorus in the soil.  
The optimum range for Phosphorus is 30-50 ppm (remember to look at 
the units).  What level of phosphorus is excessive?  When the 
Phosphorus is higher than 200 ppm, it is necessary to use the 
Phosphorus-Index to calculate how much (if any) phosphorus (either 
from manure or fertilizer) can be applied.   
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Next we look at the amount of potassium in the soil.  Potassium is 
not an environmental concern, but it is very important for crop 
yields and feed quality.  The optimum range for soil potassium is 
100-150 ppm for grain crops and 100-200 ppm for forage crops.   
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Some soil test reports list the amount of micronutrients such as 
Zinc, Copper, Sulfur, and Boron in the soil.  Some soil test reports 
list the percentage of organic matter in the soil.  Organic matter is 
important because it affects the ability of the soil to hold 
moisture.   
 
Most soil test reports will list the nutrient recommendations for the 
next season's crop.  Some reports will list recommendations for 
multiple years.   
 
What if plans change and a different crop is planted in a particular 
field?  The soil test is still useable.  We need to know the soil 
nutrient levels and their units of measurement.  We also need to know 
the new crop and its expected yield.  Charts are available that allow 
us to look up this data and get a revised nutrient recommendation.   
 
Even after the soil test results have been reviewed and filed, do not 
just forget about them.. A soil test is considered current for three 
years after it was taken.  These results contain useful information 
and will be a good reference for crop planning in future years.  Soil 
testing is an investment.  The resulting information will help 
producers reach yield goals while getting the most out of their 
valuable nutrient resources.   
 
If you want to discuss this subject in more detail or discuss a 
specific situation on your operation, please contact me.   
 
Don Williams   
Agriculture Technician   
Somerset Conservation District   
ph:  814-445-4652  ext 5   
e-mail:  don-scd@wpia.net   
 
 
(To learn more about the Somerset Conservation District visit:  www.somersetcd.org  ) 
 

http://www.somersetcd.org/

